23/07/2010
Ms Joanna Maurice
Communications Manager
Brecon Beacon NPA
Plas y Ffynnon
Cambrian Road
Brecon
LD3 7HP
Dear Ms Maurice
BRECON BEACONS NPA ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT 2009-10 
Thank you very much for the above report. There are detailed comments attached to this letter.
The next usual step for us is to hold a feedback meeting in the near future in order to discuss matters that arise from the report and this response. I shall contact the Authority's Language Officer in the near future to arrange the details of the meeting. In the meantime, if you have any queries regarding this letter, you are welcome to contact me. 

Yours sincerely,
Rhodri Roberts 
Government in Wales Unit

Brecon Beacons National Park Authority
Welsh Language Scheme Monitoring Report 2009-10
Welsh Language Board Response, July 2010
	Section 
	Comment


	Revision of Welsh Language Scheme

	
	As the Authority’s Welsh Language Scheme came to an end in 2009, it’s time for the Authority to submit a revised Welsh Language Scheme with a new implementation plan for the 3 year duration of the scheme. We believe that the best way forward would be for the Board to correspond with you separately on the matter once you have had time to consider this response. The matter can then be discussed in detail at our meeting. 
 

	Introduction

	
	We are pleased to learn that the Welsh Language Committee has been reconvened in order to support the duties of the Welsh Language Officer. Please provide further information on the committee’s role, in particular:
· How often the committee meets annually 

· The committee’s role in monitoring the requirements of the implementation plan, approving the monitoring report etc

· The committee’s role in responding to internal consultation on corporate issues e.g. commissioning of bilingual website, document publication plan, training etc

It is good to see that a Member Champion has been elected for the Welsh Language. We believe it would be beneficial if the Member Champion could be present at our meeting to discuss this response and the revised scheme. 

The scheme states that a report is submitted annually to the full Authority for consideration. To that end, was this report submitted and approved.


	2.

Compliance with Welsh Language Scheme

	General Comment
	Under this heading it is expected that Authorities report on progress against the scheme’s implementation plan. As the timetable for completion of the plan has long since passed, the Authority was not expected to report in this manner this year. However, once the revised scheme has been approved, we shall expect the Authority to report accordingly.
Also under this heading organisations report on the quality of Welsh language services provided. As noted in our response to last year’s report, organisations use a variety of methods in measuring performance, including

· Internal verification by a member of staff

· Mystery shopper exercise

· Undertaking verification of compliance visits with locations that are open to the public

Also, a number of organisations work in partnership with the local Menter Iaith (language initiative) in conducting surveys. This matter can be discussed further at our meeting.


	2.1 Welsh Language Indicator – Front Line Services 

	The Authority reported fully on this indicator, and it is good to see that a sufficient number of Welsh speakers are employed in the main reception to provide a comprehensive service. The Authority also reports on the number of Welsh speakers in the visitor centres. Is the Authority in a position to report on the number and % of those posts that have been designated ‘Welsh essential’? 

 

	2.2
WLI Human Resources 
	The Authority is to be commended on its decision to record its staff’s language skills. The figures provided suggest that the Authority is at least in a position to provide a basic service in Welsh, and has the ability to show linguistic courtesy when dealing with Welsh speakers on most circumstances.


	2.4 

WLI Human Resources
	The Authority reported fully on this indicator. 
The statistics suggest that the Authority can provide a service in Welsh in situations where it knows in advance the language choice of the service user. It appears that if this is not the case, the Authority would not be able to offer a service in Welsh in most occasions. 

We agree with your analysis that it is the Countryside service that comes into most contact with the public, and that it should be here that most Welsh speakers should be located, particularly in the west of the park. This is true of both Wardens and Visitor Centres. However, it must be remembered that the Park is within a short car journey of a larger proportion of the population of Wales, and that this should be a consideration when assessing the need to appoint Welsh speakers in other parts of the park. 


	Language Training
	The Authority is to be commended for its continued support in providing language training during office hours to those that wish to attend. Are staff that occupy particular posts, especially those that perform front line services, encouraged to attend? 
A number of on-line resources are now available to help staff learn Welsh, with some in particular known for their ability to develop Welsh speakers in a short space of time. Again, this matter can be discussed further at our meeting.


	Language Awareness Training
	We welcome the presence of an element of language awareness on the induction programme. From the Board’s experience, placing the language in a social and historical context is a useful tool in helping to ensure that staff implement the requirements of the scheme. This can be introduced by traditional means or by e-learning modules that are already in use by other organisations.

 

	WLI Complaints
	The historical absence of Welsh language services has led to low expectation among the public when dealing public organisations. It cannot be taken for granted therefore that the absence of complaints equates to satisfaction with the service. We urge the Authority therefore to consider other means of measuring performance, as noted above.

	4.
Visitor Publications

	
	We are pleased to note that the majority of the Authority’s publications are available bilingually. However, we remain of the opinion that was expresses in our response to last year’s report; that is that we expect all publications that are available to the public to be available in both Welsh and English. As noted in last year’s response, we do not expect the Authority to translate advertisments in the Visitor Guide but we do expect a commitment from the Authority to publish the document in Welsh and English when the time comes for the document to be revised.
Without discussing the matter with you, we cannot be certain of what has prevented the Authority from producing a bilingual version, or separate Welsh and English versions. However, this reason is likely to be cost related. The matter can be discussed further at our meeting, but in the meantime we ask that you consider cooperating with the other Park Authorities in Wales in translating documents in the following context.

Translation Memory is a software that enables the recycling of previous translations that means there exists no need to translate the same sentence twice. The software stores old translations in its memory as segments. If a segment already exists in its memory that matches the segment to be translated, the translation appears on screen. The software can be set show segments that not only match 100%, but ones that correspond to 70% or 80%. Using the translation memory, organisations can make significant savings as much of the translation is completed automatically, thus reducing the number of words to be translated and time taken.

Some organisations have procured software from the open market, however, the Google Translator Toolkit is free to use and open to all. The benefit of Google Translator Toolkit is that it has many contributors; the greater the number of contributors and documents translated, the more accurate and cheaper the translation.
Should the Park Authorities cooperate on translation issues and use of translation memory software, it is possible that savings could be made. 



	5.
Local Development Plan and National Park Management Plan

	
	It is good to see that the effect of development on the Welsh language is a consideration of the LDP. How does the Authority set about considering this effect? Does the Authority ask for impact assessment statements from the developer? Some planning authorities have included Supplementary Planning Guidelines with the LDP that addresses these issues.


	Grant Support
	It is good to see that the Welsh language is a consideration when the Authority awards the Sustainable Development Fund aid. Does the Authority provide any guidance to the assessment panel on what should be considered? From the Board’s experience, many are unclear of what is expected of them in this respect.


	6.

Areas for Improvement

	Website

	We welcome your decision to review your website’s Welsh language provision. The work completed to date, as seen on www.bannaubrycheiniog.org appears to be promising and is commendable. We shall look forward to seeing the website live.

However, in publishing the website in English only, the Authority has not acted in compliance with the requirements of the scheme. The scheme commits the Authority to

“consult the Welsh Language Board in advance regarding proposals which will affect this Scheme or could affect this Scheme.”
If the Authority must take action in future that does not comply with the requirements of the scheme, whatever the motive, we ask that you discuss the matter with the Board beforehand.

To rectify the situation, we ask that you set a target date for completion of the Welsh version of the website. We also ask that you place a statement in a prominent place on the website explaining that work on the Welsh version of the website is under way, and the date that it will be published. 



	Mainstreaming
	We shall look forward to learning of the Authority’s proposals in this respect. Please inform us of when a decision is likely to be made, and a target date for its implementation. Enclosed is the Board’s guidance document ‘Advice on Mainstreaming the Welsh Language’ which may be of interest to you.



